S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th November 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr B Clapham, Rev D Tate, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs D Gotts, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr R Williamson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillors: Mr N Daubney and Mrs E Nockolds.

Mr Wayne Skipper, Architect for Mandalay, Hall Lane, South Wootton.

APOLOGIES: Ms D Scott and County Councillor Mr Jason Law.
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th October 2013, with one minor amendment, the minutes were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Smallwood, with four abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development. Mr Smallwood declared an interest as his wife is an Allotment tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present.  
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
Borough Councillor Daubney explained that the Tuesday Market Place renovations were very nearly complete. He said that the final protective coating would be laid and the Christmas Trees would be in place by the end of the week. He said that people will be able to enjoy the lovely social space.

Cllr Daubney said that plans have been drawn up to revamp the access to The Town Hall.

The Car Parking promotions which the Borough Council have been running are set to continue, with free parking after 3pm on Thursdays up until Christmas. 
Cllr Daubney said that a review of the Parking Machines had taken place, he said that the Borough Council have made the decision to scrap the number plate keyboards as these had proven to be difficult to use, due to poor lighting and wrong height. A full review would take place in the spring.
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Cllr Daubney said that the Borough Council is now getting ready to work out next year’s budget. He said that they do a long term plan and work hard to ensure the Borough Council is in a financially viable position. He said it is hoped that Council Tax can remain frozen for another year.

Cllr Daubney spoke briefly regarding the Incinerator and explained that the report from the Independent Inquiry Inspector has been sent to the Secretary of State. He felt that news would possibly be heard in January. 

Mr Price stated that the County Council have considered the Penalty Clause to be an important issue and the result of the vote was largely due to it. Comment was made that in terms of the County Council budget, the Penalty Clause is not that big.

It was said that the results of the vote and who had voted had been published in both the Eastern Daily Press and the Lynn News. It was confirmed that County Councillor Law spoke very well and supported the Parish Council and the residents of South Wootton by voting against the Proposed Incinerator. 

Mr Clapham informed Borough Cllr Daubney that the final Local Development Framework document would be coming out soon. It was asked if Cllr Daubney would support South Wootton in its objections.

Cllr Daubney assured the Parish Council that it had his support. He said that both he and Cllr Nockolds had worked extremely hard to see the numbers of homes reduced.
Mr Price said that the Project Group had produced its first draft of the Neighbourhood Plan. He said that it would be sent to Alan Gomm and the LDF Team at the Borough Council, County Councillor Mr Jason Law, Borough Councillors, Mr Daubney and Mrs Nockolds, and Henry Bellingham MP. Mr Price said that he would be pleased if the Borough Councillors could attend the next Project Group meeting on 2nd December 2013 and would be grateful of any comments. Unfortunately Cllr Daubney said he was unable to attend but would be happy to organise a meeting at a later date.
Mr Price said that once any amendments have been made the Neighbourhood Plan document would be distributed to all residents in the New Year.
Cllr Daubney said that he was not on the Local Development Framework Committee, however he had seen Nick Boles the Housing Minister who said that new homes have to be built.
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It was said that any new homes should be spread more proportionately, whilst the Parish Council accepts some new development, the level proposed is not fair. Comment was made that whilst some of the housing is not within the Parish of South Wootton, the homes will certainly have an impact on South Wootton.
Borough Councillor Nockolds explained that the Town Hall is not very accessible, she said that plans have been drawn up to build a large ramp outside the Gaol House, and for the footpath to be widened making a better passage way to the Minster. She said that that the area can also be used for leisure purposes.
Cllr Nockolds explained that the Borough Council is also consulting to look at the road being made for one way traffic.

Mr Price spoke regarding the Town Centre and said that there is a large amount of poor quality shops; he asked if there are any plans to encourage higher quality shops.

Cllr Nockolds said that the Borough Council does try to encourage higher quality shops to the area, however said that Kings Lynn is a low income area.
Questions were asked regarding the limited number of parking spaces. Cllr Daubney confirmed that the Car Parks are never full. He said that in the future it is hoped that boards will be erected to guide people to the available spaces.

Finally Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the “Quality of Life” survey which was carried out two years ago. She said that the survey had shown that there are very few volunteers in the area. Cllr Nockolds said that a scheme is now in place to give Time Credits to encourage people to volunteer. She said that every hour a person volunteers they are given Time Credits which can be used at the Corn Exchange and Lynn Sport. She said that the scheme had had its 1000th volunteer this week.

Cllr Nockolds said that information can be obtained regarding the scheme on the Borough Councils website by looking under “SPICE”. 

County Councillor Law: No report.

Rev Tate enquired regarding Education and stated that after an OFSTED report King Edward VII had been placed on Special Measures. It was asked if Mrs Cornwell could contact County Councilor Law to find out how the County Council will deal with the matter and how they will monitor the process of coming out of special measures. It was also requested that Mrs Cornwell find out how funding for Education is allocated. 
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REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that the next meeting would be held on 4th December 2013. 
Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that the next meeting would be held on 8th January 2014. He asked that all Committees think about their Budget Requirements. 
Planning – Mr Evans confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes. He introduced Mr Wayne Skipper, the Architect for Mandalay, Hall Lane, and explained that he was present at the meeting to provide further information regarding the application. 

Mr Evans said that the Planning Committee had objected to the application for a new build bungalow in the grounds of Mandalay as the access on to Edward Benefer Way posed safety issues. He said that the access would cross a Route 1 Cycle path, it would be close to a crossing point on Edward Benefer Way and the access is close to the Hall Lane junction.

Mr Skipper stated that since the Planning Committee Meeting, the application had been looked at by the County Council Highways Department and informed members that they had approved the plans in their current state.

Mr Price explained the layout of the access. Members asked why a separate access was needed, rather than to share the current access with Mandalay. Mr Skipper explained that his client wished to have her own independence. He said that the bungalow had been designed specifically for her needs. 

Members of the Planning Committee agreed to look at the plans again at the end of the meeting when a decision would be made.

Castle Rising Road Crossing: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding a possible crossing on Castle Rising Road. She confirmed that a camera had been placed on Castle Rising Road during the summertime to monitor footfall. She stated that the camera had proven that the footpath was used 200 times per day and would qualify for a crossing.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the crossing would have to be on a raised table to ensure that traffic slows with the necessary flashing lights. She said that if the Parish Council would still like a crossing it may be 2015/2016 before it would be implemented.
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A discussion took place to confirm that residents are still in favour of a crossing point on Castle Rising Road. It was said that a crossing point had been discussed favourably by the Parish Council for a number of years. Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should continue to request a crossing on Castle Rising Road, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed.

Damaged Lighting Column: Mrs Cornwell informed members that a Lighting Column situated outside Belford’s Nursery had been damaged and was in need of repair. She explained that the damage had been reported to K & M Lighting, who had subsequently visited and made the light safe. 

Mrs Cornwell said that it had been suggested that the light had possibly been damaged as a result of trimming of some conifer trees. She informed members that she had sent a letter and a copy of the quote for the work to the individuals. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that a reply had been received from the individuals indicating that the damage may have been caused by Norfolk County Council when the work was carried out on the footpaths.

Members felt that the repairs to the Street Lighting Column should be carried out using an LED lantern and that the work is paid for from the Lighting Fund. Mrs Cornwell stated that she would make enquiries into the cost of the repair using a LED lantern. Members were happy that the repairs should be carried out. 

Local Development Framework: Mr Price confirmed that further objection documents had been submitted to the Borough Council. He said that a decision should be known in the early part of next year.
Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and said that the Project Group had approved a draft text. He stated that it had been sent to Mr Alan Gomm and the LDF Team at the Borough Council, County Councilor Mr Jason Law, Borough Councilors, Mr Daubney and Mrs Nockolds, Henry Bellingham MP and James Alflatt at Bidwell’s. He said that once feedback has been received, any amendments can be made. He said that the Neighbourhood Plan document would be published ready for distribution to all residents in the New Year.
Mr Price said that hopefully feedback from Mr Alan Gomm would be received by the next meeting of the Project Group to be held on 2nd December 2013.

(Clerks Note: Alan Gomm to attend Project Group Meeting).
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Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that a meeting had been held on 6th November 2013, when several documents had been routinely checked to ensure that they are up to date. He said that the main change was that the figure required to obtain three quotes for expenditure had been increased from £500 to £1000.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the recommendations made by the Policy Committee regarding Salaries and Policies are accepted by the Parish Council, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour. 
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – See attached report. 
Junior School – Mr Smallwood said that the new Head teacher, Mr Rice had settled in. He had accepted that the SATs held last summer had been disappointing.

Mr Smallwood explained that Mr Rice is currently trying to improve liaison with the Infant School to ensure that it is doing what is expected. It was said that there is a disadvantage to there being two separate schools rather than a continuous education. 
Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that a meeting had been held on 22nd October 2013. He said that a small problem had arisen regarding the heating. He confirmed that repairs to this would come from the Wootton Park Funds. 

Liaison with the Football Club was going well. Mr Narborough stated that he had attended a Football Club meeting and had been thanked for attending. He said that the football posts being left in the ground still needed resolving.

With regards to parking issues, it was said that nothing more could be done and that any problems should be directed to the Police. 
Comment was made that within the Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel (SNAP) meeting minutes, it had been said that parking at Wootton Park is inadequate.

Finally it was confirmed that the Football Club had signed the contract and had paid the £950 fees.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts said that she had attended the Anglia in Bloom Seminar and informed members that two groups of houses had been entered into the Royal Horticultural Society competition. 
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She was pleased to report that an area at Thetford Way had received a Thriving Award and at Blackthorn Road an area had received the highest award of Outstanding.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had the plan of the Management of The Green. She stated that it would be discussed at the next Assets Committee meeting. 

Mrs Gotts commented that she had been informed that the Willow Tree to the north of The Pond was dangerous. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that the tree had been looked at by Mr Peter Bourner, the Tree Surgeon; he had removed a dangerous limb of the tree and was happy that the remaining tree is safe. 
Finally Mrs Gotts informed members that the Church Christmas Fair would be held on Saturday 16th November 2013 between 10am and 3pm at the Village Hall. She said that South Wootton in Bloom would be there with a stall.

CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list, plus:-.
Norfolk Green
        
- The Future of the Coasthopper
             Diana Gotts
CPRE



- Fieldwork Magazine



Info
Norfolk Constabulary
- Woottons Crime Summary


  “

Henry Bellingham MP
- Incinerator Letter




  “

Chalk Rivers


- Volunteer Opportunity


  Alan Evans

NAVH



- Newsletter 





Info




  About Norfolk Ass of V Halls


  “

NRCC



- Budget Proposals Meeting 13th Nov 2013      
  “

Mrs Cornwell explained that Dr Outred had been in to the office regarding the large Willow Tree in the bottom corner of the Cemetery. It was explained that the tree had grown extremely large and in the recent high winds, he had become concerned that it may blow onto his bungalow.

It was said that Dr Outred has in the past with authority from the Parish Council paid for the trees to be trimmed.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had been to look at the trees with Mr Peter Bourner and found that along with The Willow Tree, a Eucalyptus Tree had also grown very large.

Mr Jordan confirmed that no money had been spent on the Cemetery or for Tree Surgery and said that money was available. Mrs Cornwell said that Mr Bourner had provided a quote of £350 to take the tops out of the trees.
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After discussion, it was felt that work would possibly need carrying out on the trees every two years. It was said that the Eucalyptus is not a native tree and The Willow Tree could become problematic in the future. Mr Jordan proposed that Mrs Cornwell should obtain quotes to have both trees taken down, and the matter should be discussed by the Assets Committee, this was seconded by Mr Price and unanimously agreed.

Mr Price referred to the circulated November Newsletter and stated that an additional item had been added. He said that the item related to a recent spate of vandalism and read out the paragraph. With one minor amendment all members were happy with the Newsletter. It was said that these would be printed and distributed to Councillors ready for delivery to Residents next week.
ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed.
Bank balances as at 31.10.2013
Community Account
      37,240.33
Stepsaver a/c
               0.00
Treasury Deposit                                             170,000.00
Total                                                              £ 207,240.33
To discuss Planning Application: 

No 13/01269/F 

Mandalay, Hall Lane, South Wootton, Kings Lynn. 

Construction of dwelling including vehicular access.

Mr Evans referred to the comments made earlier during the evening by Mr Wayne Skipper the Architect for Mandalay, Hall Lane, South Wootton. Mr Evans laid out the plans, the Highways Report and all other available information relating to the Planning Application for members to look at.
The Plans were looked at in depth and a lengthy discussion took place particularly relating to the various access points.

After discussion, members voted unanimously to the Object to the Application with the following conclusion: 
· Vehicles using any new entrance onto Edward Benefer Way, a main arterial route into the North of Kings Lynn serving the Docks and Industrial areas, constitutes a hazard, particularly so close to the Hall Lane junction, a well-used pedestrian crossing point, and obstructing of National cycle route 1.

-95-

· Vehicle access point C – West bound traffic turning into the new entrance from Low Road would need to indicate right. If cars do so before Hall Lane pedestrians waiting to cross at the crossing point of the west bound carriageway of Edward Benefer Way could easily misinterpret that signal to mean that the car is turning into Hall Lane and begin to cross the road. 

· The width of Edward Benefer Way from the Hall Lane junction west for the whole length of the proposed development does not appear to differ. The central road pedestrian refuge creates a pinch point for vehicles on Edward Benefer Way, but is it clear from a site visit that lorries using the road completely fill their lanes in both directions. The tapered cross hatchings that extend from the central pedestrian refuge towards the west is not designed for and is too narrow to safely accommodate any car waiting to turn right. Consequently any vehicles waiting to turn right would stop traffic travelling west. 
Conclusion – The junction of Hall Lane onto Edward Benefer Way is already a complex and hazardous area. It gives access to South Wootton Junior and Infant Schools and at times of the day the junction and pedestrian crossing point are very busy. Increasing the complexity by allowing any entrance across the cycleway so close to this hazardous area will greatly increase the likely hood of a vehicular accident or pedestrian injury.

The Parish Council would be happy to support the proposed development if access is shared with Mandalay onto Hall Lane.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th December 2013, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th December 2013                                                                              Chairman
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